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PRESIDENT’S CABINET MEETING
Tuesday, May 15, 2012
1:30 p.m.
BOARD ROOM
Cabinet Present:  
President Schaffer, Carol Hoglund, Marlene Tignor, Stan Torvik, Grant Wilson, Lisa Murphy, and Peggie Kresl-Hotz
Guests/Visitors:  
Dean Bartow, DeeJaay Beals, Doug Cook, Jenny Hargett, Trina Kilty, Mimi Hull, Dara Lawyer, Holly Manning, Wayne Miller
MINUTES
GUEST ITEMS/PRESENTATIONS

1. Tegrity User Conference – Trina Kilty
Trina shared some of the knowledge gleaned from an April 2012 Tegrity User Conference she attended.  Her attendance was grant-funded, and she thanked Mimi for her assistance in the attainment of those grant funds.  Trina showed the “Twenty Ways to Use Tegrity Beyond Lecture Capture” PowerPoint that she and Ron Walls of Northwest Florida State College presented at the conference.  She and Ron collaborated electronically on the production of the three-part presentation that focused on the use of Tegrity beyond lecture capture.  Trina concentrated on Ron’s part of the presentation rather than her own so she could share ways Tegrity is used beyond the classroom.  Trina thanked Greg Flores for the template he provided for the PowerPoint.  
Speaking to Tegrity use at Northwest Florida State College, Trina said Ron has to justify the use of Tegrity at his institution, so he uses Tegrity to promote a more positive institutional image and to help meet institutional goals by creating public links to activities that “share who we are and what we do!”.  Examples are: Science Friday, theater production teasers and trailers, athletic events, and community public safety demonstrations.  Other uses include links to faculty bios and course descriptions and presentations to the Board by the college president.  Tegrity links were also valuable during their presidential search. 
Trina noted the College has two years left on a three-year Tegrity contract and that one advantage of Tegrity over Ustream is that Tegrity is proprietary and does not have the ads that Ustream carries.  Tegrity is moving in a mobile direction, which Trina sees as the future for e‑learning.  She clarified that Tegrity is not replacing Angel but rather provides added value to Angel in terms of its easy accessibility.  Tegrity use at LCCC has grown from 463 views (over 49 hours) in 2007 to 5,461 views (over 796 hours) in 2012.  The increased use is primarily in the nursing department.  However, other uses include learning modules (e.g., Wind Energy Program), assessment feedback, student presentations, online science labs, and professional development courses.  Trina pointed out the non-proportionate increase of viewing hours to number of views may be due to “chunking,” which is a good instructional design principle of recording no more than 15 minutes at a time.  The 15-minute video time helps prevent cognitive overload that may occur when students are subjected to much longer periods of video during a learning module.   
Lisa asked how the College’s instructor spotlight videos (a Datatel product) could integrate with Tegrity.  Trina’s approach would be to provide a link to the recording that would open a video much like that in YouTube but wouldn’t go to YouTube.  Lisa emphasized the challenges Cassie faces building the College’s web content and keeping it current with up-to-date instructor bios and other information that benefits students.  For President Schaffer, Trina stated Tegrity is a third party, standalone software.  However, with the faculty member’s permission, the linked information could have public access, which is what is being done at Northwest Florida State College.  

2. Engineering Technology Program Review – DeeJaay Beals, Doug Cook
DeeJaay presented the program review.  President Schaffer asked if the Engineering Technology Program is ABET (Accreditation Board of Engineering) accredited to which DeeJaay responded it is not but the accreditation is not required for the program to transfer.  DeeJaay also stated that typically more positions are available than graduates.  Stan added many of the graduates go into construction management at other institutions like South Dakota State and architectural technology.  He also shared that architectural technology has been a dream of the architectural association in Wyoming for the past several years, adding the architectural association is quite confident students can be recruited for these programs.
3. Equine Studies Program Review – Wayne Miller, Dean Bartow 
Wayne reported the Equine Program was started in 1979 with Bob Day and offered an associate of applied science degree.  In 1999 an Associate of Science in Equine Science and an Associate of Science in Equine Business Management were added.  Wayne purported one of the program’s major strengths is its faculty, adjunct faculty, and staff.  The program’s next major strength is its premiere facilities that provide the best equine facilities for classroom and arena learning.  Having an indoor arena and an outdoor pasture is one example of how the facility exceeds the expectations of students who are considering enrolling at LCCC.  Community support for the Equine Program as well as the Horse Judging Team, the Ranch Horse Team, the Show Team, and the Rodeo Team has “come to life.”  Although the horse industry has hit rock bottom in terms of human economy, enrollments are steady (full class of 24 for fall 2012) with students coming from as far away as Florida, Maine, Washington, Canada, and Alaska.  Wayne largely attributed the program’s success to word-of-mouth promotions and the success of the program’s students and horses.  Seventy-five to eighty percent of the graduates completing an internship are hired into full-time positions where they interned.  Horses often meet requirements for show status established by the Reigning Association and Cutting Association.  In addition, the College’s geographical location at the intersection of I-80 and I-25, the two largest thoroughfares for the horse industry, is strategic to the success of an equine program.  For President Schaffer, Dean stated advertising is placed in equine publications such as the Equine Enthusiast, Western Horseman, Fence Posts and other regional publications.  However, when asked, students will say they heard about the program when talking with past and present students and others in equine education and the horse industry.
Looking to the future, the University of Wyoming has approved a four-year Bachelor Degree in Equine Science.  As a result, students from Nebraska, Kansas, and Colorado are enrolling at LCCC so they can transfer to the University of Wyoming.  Students also transfer to Colorado State University, Texas Tech, Texas A&M, New Mexico State, Kansas State, and Oklahoma State.  Even though the cost of hay and grain continues to increase, the program is very self-sufficient.  Horse owners pay $10 a day for grain, hay, and a bay—less than half of what professionals charge.  Even so, the program still makes some money at this reduced rate to buy equipment while staying within budget.   

For Lisa, Wayne announced Will Golden’s position has been filled with Lanae Koons, who he said is a very good fit for both the lecture side and the show team side.  Lanae has filled in for other faculty who left mid-semester, is an LCCC graduate, and provides stability to the program.  
Lisa noted the current spotlight features Sami Jo Heitsch, a former Dandy and Miss Frontier, and an LCCC student who graduated this year with an Associate of Science Degree in Agriculture.  

ACTION ITEMS (Items on which President's Cabinet will take action.)
4. Policy/Procedure Institutional Scholarships and Awards – 1st Reading – Grant Wilson, Jenny Hargett  
The purpose of the policy/procedure is to outline the process for determining budget for scholarships and the students to whom the awards are allocate.  
APPROVED for consultative process. 
5. Policy/Procedure General Admissions – Revised – 1st Reading – Grant Wilson, Jenny Hargett
President's Cabinet questions will be routed to Jenny who will bring the policy/procedure back for further discussion.  
6. Request to Fill Vacancy – Math Instructor (replacing Joy Bjerke) – Marlene Tignor 
APPROVED to be replaced with a one-year appointment.
7. Professional Development Fund Requests – Balance $703 (standing agenda item) 
A. Coaching Specific Populations (FY 2013 Budget) (On-campus Training) – Dara Lawyer
The LifeBound’s Academic Coaches Training for Educators is scheduled for August 1 and 2 this year on LCCC campus and will train 30 persons—freshman seminar instructors and Student Success Center tutors—at a total cost of $5,000.  The skills that participants acquire or enhance will impact student retention at LCCC.

APPROVED contingent upon budget approval.
DISCUSSION ITEMS (Items needing discussion by most or all of President's Cabinet.)

8. Temporary Appointments – Peggie Kresl-Hotz

President Schaffer asked Peggie to update the Cabinet on what the academic deans are requesting for the faculty lines in the FY 2013 budget.  Peggie’s comments and others’ responses were as follows:

· Procedure 4100 Recruitment, Hiring, & Types of Appointment states the College may have one-year temporary appointments for a permanent position.

· Three deans are requesting temporary appointments rather than going forward with full searches for faculty positions.  The rationale for temporary appointments comes from uncertainties about how vacancies are going to be filled or realigned through the reorganization. 

· Marlene said most of the requests have to do with the timing of many searches because the College is behind the primary search period.  Also, a qualified, experienced adjunct faculty may be known and available for a one-year temporary appointment. 
· Deans are inundated with the number of searches currently ongoing.  Also, one dean is the co-chair of a vice president search, has one or two active searches ongoing, and has two new positions allocated in the FY 2013 budget.
· Full recruitment efforts should begin in December and January. 

· The positions for which temporary appointments are being requested are included in the FY 2013 budget and are for both vacancy replacements and new positions.

· The logistical question is “Are we in a good cycle?”  The philosophical question is: “Should we move forward with filling the positions on a permanent basis?”  
· Procedure 4100 also states “Depending upon the impact of the position and difficulty in filling the vacancy, the President has the prerogative to determine whether or not a committee will be utilized in filling a temporary appointment.” 
· President Schaffer said he has no problem with one–year temporary appointments to avoid the backlog that would be created with comprehensive searches.  Faculty are already being asked to be on campus during the summer for the vice president searches.  Asking faculty to be on campus for these other appointment searches would be problematic. 

Peggie summarized her understanding from the Cabinet’s discussions is that for consistency purposes and recognizing the faculty cycle, the Human Resources office staff is to move forward with the one-year, temporary faculty appointments and with permanent appointments for non-faculty positions.  She also pointed out that any new positions approved in the FY 2014 budget will have to be filled along with the positions that have temporary appointments during FY 2013. 
President Schaffer asked if this is a good approach for all appointments or should the determination of how to fill positions be delegated to the vice president.  Marlene suggested a full-blown search should be the rule in absence of extenuating circumstances, which is what the College is having to deal with this year.  Peggie agreed this year’s circumstances are unusual in terms of faculty searches.  However, she questioned whether other vacancies have the same extenuating circumstances and believed the searches should go forward for permanent replacements.  Grant suggested certain non-faculty positions have a similar recruitment cycle and should not be exempt from temporary one-year appointments.  Stan noted recruitments in his area will be from a different pool of industry-provided candidates and he anticipates no problems with recruiting qualified instructors. 
President Schaffer stated that having heard the compelling points of views, he would prefer leaving the decision for appointments, permanent or one-year temporary, to the discretion of those who have to manage their areas.  

Peggie asked that the following be captured in the minutes of this meeting:  the President is delegating authority that is in compliance with the College’s Procedure 4100.  Marlene remembered that historically the one-year appointments did not come to President's Cabinet and asked if that practice should continue.  President Schaffer asked that future President's Cabinet agendas have a standing agenda item from the Human Resources office that would include, as examples:
· the ongoing search processes

· what stage the search process is in

· who has been hired and under what terms

He also suggested an enrollment report be added as a standing agenda item during peak registration times.
INFORMATION ITEMS (Items not needing large discussion, but are important for the Cabinet’s awareness.)

9. May 16 Board Business Meeting Agenda – President Schaffer 
A full agenda will include a first reading of the budget and a request for approval of the College’s campus facilities plan.  Wyoming Press Association Executive Director Jim Angell will speak to 2012 legislative changes in the open meetings, open records law.  Wayne Herr will address the Board on the “Audit Entrance Conference.”  
In other discussion, President Schaffer stated any questions about the segregation of the IST supply expense line will be directed to him.  The supply line has been proportionately split between HVAC, Wind Energy, and IST.  The individual budgets have been broken down further into other more description-appropriate line items such as Travel.  President Schaffer anticipates the Board will ask about the College’s plans to address an 8% budget cut in one fiscal year of a biennial budget and he is prepared to respond.  

10. Lightning Round (Area Updates – FAST)
· Carol – Summer projects and audit process are underway.
· Lisa – Gave kudos to Stan for the College’s partnership with Warren Air Force Base and distributed a Wyoming Business Report May 2012 article “LCCC and F.E. Warren AFB team up on wind energy.” 
A couple of requests have come from Student Services for wayfinding, signage, and lighting that would come under the “Campus Facelift” section of the campus facilities plan.  An additional request was for the replacement of the very old wallpaper mural in Student Services.  Sanding and refinishing of the gym floor has begun.
· Peggie – The Human Resources staff are working on job descriptions and moving forward with the filling of HR positions.  She asked for an opportunity to re-visit space issues concerning the new HR positions. 
· Grant – Pointed out the inconsistencies in the signage directing visitors to Student Services.  A succession of three signs directs visitors to “Admissions and Information,” “Student Services,” and “Visitors’ Center.”  The lettering decals can be removed but leaves a “ghosting” effect behind.  The Training Center signs also need to be redone.  Grant is working with Public Relations and Tim Macnamara to address the directional signage as well as the entrance to Student Services.  Speaking to the brightness in the Student Services area, Grant stated about $1,000 would pay for a screen to install “sails” over the skylights and the replacement of the signage lettering.  Marlene suggested vertical flags like those in the mall could be installed to identify activities such as registration during peak registration times.  Lisa will follow up on that suggestion.  Flags have been ordered to replace the tattered and faded ones in the mall at a cost of $3,000.  
Grant also reported Storey Gym is booked on Friday, May 10th, when the College would need to set up for Saturday’s commencement, so the Civic Center has been reserved.  Input on the pros and cons of the 2012 graduation is being gathered.  
The Peer Leadership Council was setting up the Veterans’ Center in Arp 167 this morning.
· Stan – The high school Partnership Diploma Program (PDP) graduated eight students today bringing the total to 14 graduates for the year.  Twelve more students will graduate in mid-August, bringing the 2012 total to 24.  Laramie County School District No. 1 board members Jan Stalcup and Brian Farmer along with Central, East, and Triumph high school principals were in attendance.  Keeping in mind only 35 students may be enrolled in the PDP at any one time, matriculating that number who need anywhere from five to seven high school credits, is a remarkable feat.  The PDP has graduated 84 students in four years.  Laramie County School District No. 1, who funds the program and was somewhat skeptical in the beginning, is now asking what else can be done to promote the success of these students.  Two of the graduates, who hope to come to LCCC, have qualified for the Hathaway Scholarship.
· Marlene – The AQIP checkup team is developing a list of 8 to 12 questions, and responses to the questions will need to be compiled.  She emphasized the checkup visit will not impact the College’s accreditation status. 

Respectfully submitted, 

Vicki Boreing
